

# **Hyde Park Central School District**

2024 - 2025 Code of Conduct

# Letter From the Superintendent

Dear Hyde Park Central School District (HPCSD) Community,

Welcome to the 2024-2025 school year! We are thrilled to announce the introduction of our new Vision and Mission statements:

**Mission:** We empower **all** learners to be successful members of our dynamic society. **Vision:** HPCSD is an innovative learning community for **all**.

Our schools must be safe and supportive learning environments in our collective pursuit of this mission and vision. We believe every school community member, whether a student or a staff member, plays a vital role in fostering an atmosphere where everyone feels welcomed, safe, and supported to thrive and succeed.

Our new **Code of Conduct Handbook** outlines our behavioral expectations and emphasizes the following principles:

- Helping students become responsible citizens by teaching them right from wrong
- Fostering a desire for students to make good decisions
- Encouraging students to take responsibility and holding them accountable for their actions and words
- Modeling the behaviors we want to cultivate for our students

During the 2022-2023 school year, a diverse committee of administrators, teachers, students, parents/guardians, community members, and staff came together to review the various policies that comprised our Code of Conduct. This committee, with its extensive review and open feedback process, ensured that expectations were clearly defined before being recommended to the Board of Education for adoption. As a result of these efforts, we now have an official Code of Conduct Handbook, which will be reviewed and modified annually.

Implementing the new Code of Conduct Handbook is pivotal in our commitment to maintaining a positive climate and safe learning environment. As we believe that the goal of discipline is to teach, we will utilize restorative practices and promote the teaching and learning of positive behaviors.

We look forward to working together to prepare our students to be responsible citizens, critical thinkers, confident learners, effective communicators, and adaptable innovators.

With Hyde Park Pride,



# Committee Members

Melissa Lawson Dr. Pedro Roman Margaret Qatani Carl Tomik Joanna Murphy Malissa Reeder Joanna Mikula Megan D'Allessandro **Eric Shaw** Sara Moy Jennifer Malizia Nancy Hulton Lecia Zulak **Jessica Cole** Colleen Colburn Roman Pemberton Ray Labulis Jessica Nicosia Arisa King Michael Smith Colton Palmatier **Brendan Andros** Riley Dobbins Guiseppe Doran **Juan Rivera** Jovanni Rivera Kimberly Gomez Denise Hoffman Erin Ritch **Timothy Daniels** Anastasia Ware

## **Table of Contents**

Letter from our Superintendent	2
Committee Members	2
Introduction	4
Why do we have a code of conduct?	5
Rights and Responsibilities of our Students	6
Essential Partners	7
Parents/Guardians/Caregivers	7
Staff	7
Visitors to our Schools10	C
Public Conduct on School Property10	C
Prohibited Conduct10	C
Consequences1	1
Enforcement1	1
Bullying and Harassment Prevention and Intervention	2
Definitions12	2
Prevention1	3
Intervention1	3
Provisions for Students Who Do Not Feel Safe13	3
Incident Reporting and Investigation13	3
Disciplinary Consequences/Remediation14	4
Non-Retaliation14	4
Training14	4
Dissemination, Monitoring and Review14	4
Reporting Violations	5
Confidentiality1	5
Prohibited Student Conduct	6
Student Dress Code	8
Discipline, Procedures and Referrals	9
Consequences19	9
Procedures	0
Discipline of Students with Disabilities	5
Alternative Instruction	9
Student Searches and Interrogations	0
Corporal Punishment	1
Dissemination and Review	2
Appendix A: Glossary of Terms	3
Appendix B: Student Bullying and Harassment Complaint Form34	4

<sup>\*</sup>Our full policies can be found on our website: <a href="https://go.boarddocs.com/ny/hpcsd/Board.nsf/Public">https://go.boarddocs.com/ny/hpcsd/Board.nsf/Public</a>

### Introduction

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe and orderly school environment where students may receive and district personnel may deliver quality educational services without disruption or interference. The school district is committed to:

- ensuring each student is healthy, safe, engaged, supported, and challenged;
- helping students develop self-discipline and social and emotional growth; and
- guiding students in improvement and corrections of inappropriate, unacceptable and unsafe behaviors.

Responsible behavior by students, teachers, other district personnel, parent(s) and other visitors is expected, as it is essential to achieving this goal.

For this to happen, everyone in the school community must demonstrate and offer respect to others.

With the recognition that all children make mistakes and that this is part of growing up, schools must help all students learn to grow from their mistakes. School discipline policies should support students and teachers and ensure that everyone is treated with dignity and respect.

Student engagement is also integral to creating a positive school climate and culture that effectively fosters students'



academic achievement and social/emotional growth. Providing student with multiple opportunities to participate in a wide range of pro-social activities and at the same time to develop a bond with caring, supportive adults reduces negative behavior. Examples can include: providing students with meaningful opportunities to share ideas and concerns and participate in school-wide initiatives; student leadership development; periodic recognition of student's achievements in a range of academic and co-curricular areas; using corrective feedback; and developing school-wide positive behavior systems.

The district has a long-standing set of expectations for conduct on school property and at school functions. These expectations are based on the principles of civility, mutual respect, citizenship, character, tolerance, honesty and integrity.

All persons on school property must behave in a safe manner. When required by the district during an outbreak of a communicable disease, this may include maintaining appropriate distance from others and wearing face coverings or other personal protective equipment.

The Board recognizes the need to clearly define these expectations for acceptable conduct on school property, identify the possible developmentally appropriate, graduated consequences of unacceptable conduct, and to ensure that discipline, when necessary, is administered promptly and fairly, keeping in mind the goal is not to penalize, but to teach students there are consequences to actions and choices. To this end, the Board adopts this code of conduct ("code"), which is based upon education laws, regulations, and Board policies.

Unless otherwise indicated, this code applies to all students, school personnel, parent(s) and other visitors when on school property or attending a school function.

# Why do we have a code of conduct?

1. Students need to be supported and engaged in school in order to promote strong character and appropriate conduct. It is also essential that students are able to take age-appropriate responsibility for their own behavior.

Student engagement is developed when students are provided with multiple opportunities to participate in a wide range of positive social activities while interacting with caring, supportive adults. This helps to ensure that students are better able to:

- recognize and manage emotions;
- develop caring and concern for others;
- establish positive relationships;
- make responsible decisions; and
- handle challenging situations constructively and ethically.
- 2. Effective and engaging instruction and positive behavioral supports are the foundations of a positive school climate. School teachers, administrators, and all other staff are expected to set high standards for student success, build positive relationships with students, as well as teach and model appropriate behaviors for success. Modeling respectful, positive behavior is especially critical during disciplinary interventions.
- 3. All adults; teachers, principals, administrators, school staff, parent(s), and the larger community have an obligation to help students become good citizens and lead productive lives by modeling desired behaviors and cultivating those behaviors in students.
- 4. Appropriate conduct and strong character are reflected in a civil, respectful, healthy and caring environment. Student discipline and support policies and practices will be implemented in a manner which is caring and equitable, respectful and based on trust among administration, staff, students, and families and holds all individuals accountable is restorative and solutions oriented. This will help students:
  - learn from their mistakes;
  - understand why their behavior was unacceptable;
  - acknowledge the harm they caused or the negative impact of their actions;
  - understand what they could have done differently;
  - take responsibility for their actions;
  - learn pro-social strategies and skills to use in the future; and
  - understand that further consequences and/ or interventions will be implemented if their unacceptable behavior persists.
- 5. The District will continuously monitor results in an effort to determine strategies for improvement.



# Rights and Responsibilities of our Students

### A. Student Rights

The district is committed to safeguarding the rights given to all students under federal and state law and district policy. In addition, to promote a safe, healthy, orderly and supportive school environment, all district students have the right to:

- 1. Take part in all district activities on an equal basis regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), weight, color, creed, national origin, ethnic group, religious practice, gender (including gender identity and expression) or sexual orientation or disability.
- 2. To be respected as an individual and treated fairly and with dignity by other students and school staff.
- 3. To express one's opinions, either verbally or in writing, as long as it is done so in a respectful manner.
- 4. Present their version of the relevant events to school personnel authorized to impose consequences.
- 5. Access school policies, regulations rules and, when necessary, receive an explanation of those rules from school personnel.
  - a. To be provided with clear expectations regarding:
  - b. Course objectives, requirements and state standards;
  - c. Grading criteria and procedures;
  - d. Assignment requirements and deadlines; and
  - e. School and classroom rules and expectations regarding behavior.

### **B. Student Responsibilities**

All district students have the responsibility to:

- 1. Contribute to maintaining a safe, supportive and orderly school environment that is conducive to learning and to show respect to other persons and to property.
- 2. Help make school a community free of violence, intimidation, bullying, harassment, and discrimination.
- 3. Be familiar with and abide by district policies, rules and regulations dealing with student conduct.
- 4. Attend school every day unless they are legally excused and be in class on time and prepared to learn.
- 5. Work to the best of their ability in all academic and extracurricular pursuits and strive toward their highest level of achievement possible.
- 6. React to direction given by teachers, administrators and other school personnel in a respectful, positive manner.
- 7. Use a polite tone of voice and appropriate body language, listening when others are speaking to you. 8. To be truthful when speaking with school officials regarding Code of Conduct violations.
- 9. Respect personal space.
- 10. Work to develop skills to manage their emotions and reactions and resolve conflict with others.
- 11. Ask questions when they do not understand.
- 12. Seek help in solving problems.
- 13. Dress appropriately for school and school functions.
- 14. Accept responsibility for their actions.
- 15. Conduct themselves as representatives of the district when participating in or attending schoolsponsored extracurricular events and to hold themselves to the highest standards of conduct, demeanor, and sportsmanship.



### **Essential Partners**

All members of our learning community - including students, staff, parents and engaged service providers must assume responsible roles in promoting behavior that enhances academic and social success. Courteous, respectful and responsible behavior fosters a positive climate in the learning community.

Those responsibilities include but are not limited to the following:

### A. Parents/Guardians/Caregivers

The Code of Conduct is a guide for understanding the personal, social, and academic behaviors which are expected from your child while at school and school functions. This Code also guides how school staff will work with you and your child to help demonstrate positive behaviors and enjoy academic success.

To achieve this goal, all parents are expected to:

- 1. Recognize that the education of their child(ren) is a joint responsibility of the parents and the school community and collaborate with the district to optimize their child's educational opportunities.
- 2. Send their children to school ready to participate and learn.
- 3. Ensure their children attend school regularly and on time.
- 4. Ensure absences are excused.
- 5. Ensure their children are dressed and groomed in a manner consistent with the code of conduct guidelines.
- 6. Help their children understand that in a democratic society appropriate rules are required to maintain a safe, orderly environment.
- 7. Know school rules and help their children understand them so they can help create a safe, respectful, supportive school environment.
- 8. Convey to their children a supportive attitude toward education and the district.
- 9. Build positive, constructive relationships with teachers, other parents and their children's friends.
- 10. Tell school officials about any concerns or complaints in a respectful and timely manner.
- 11. Help their children deal effectively with peer pressure.
- 12. Inform school officials of changes in the home situation that may affect student conduct or performance.
- 13. Provide a place for study and ensure homework assignments are completed.
- 14. Be respectful and courteous to staff, other parents/guardians and students while on school premises and in all interactions and communications.
- 15. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

#### B. Staff

The Code of Conduct is a guide for supporting positive student behavior at school. It is intended to help staff prevent student misconduct through the use of effective strategies and systems. It will provide guidance for intervening effectively and appropriately if students don't meet expected standards of behavior or violate the school rules and policies. Concerns about safety and school climate should be brought to the school principal so staff can work together to maintain a safe and orderly learning and work environment.

All staff are expected to understand that students may come to school having experienced trauma in their lives, which can impact their behavior in school (e.g., anger, outbursts, withdrawal, self-injury).

- 1. Teachers: To achieve this goal, all district teachers are expected to:
  - a. Maintain a climate of mutual respect and dignity for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender (including gender identity and expression) or sex, which will strengthen students' self-worth and promote confidence to learn.
  - b. Be prepared to teach.
  - c. Demonstrate interest in teaching and concern for students and student achievement.
  - d. Know school policies and rules, and enforce them in a fair, timely, and consistent manner.
  - e. Maintain confidentiality in conformity with federal and state law.

- f. Communicate to students and parents:
  - i. Course objectives and requirements
  - ii. Marking/grading procedures
  - iii. Assignment deadlines
  - iv. Expectations for students
  - v. Classroom behavior and consequence plan.
- g. Communicate regularly with students, parents and other teachers concerning growth and achievement.
- h. Participate in school-wide efforts to provide adequate supervision in all school spaces, in conformity with the Taylor Law.
- i. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- j. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students in the school or classroom setting. k. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

#### 2. School Counselors:

- a. Maintain a climate of mutual respect and dignity for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender (including gender identity and expression) or sex.
- b. Assist students in coping with peer pressure and emerging personal, social and emotional problems.
- c. Initiate teacher /student/counselor conferences and parent/ teacher/ student/ counselor conferences, as necessary, as a way to resolve problems.
- d. Regularly review with students their educational progress and career plans.
- e. Maintain confidentiality in accordance with federal and state law.
- f. Provide information to assist students with career planning.
- g. Encourage students to benefit from the curriculum and extracurricular programs.
- h. Make known to students and families the resources in the community that are available to meet their needs.
- i. Participate in school-wide efforts to provide adequate supervision in all school spaces.
- j. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- k. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students.
- l. Promote a trauma-responsive approach to addressing student behavior by supporting professional development, providing safe work environments, forming trusting relationships with students, allowing for student choice and autonomy, and encouraging student skill-building and competence.
- m. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

### 3. Other School Personnel:

- a. Maintain a climate of mutual respect and dignity for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender (including gender identity and expression) or sex.
- b. Maintain confidentiality in accordance with federal and state law.
- c. Be familiar with the code of conduct.
- d. Help children understand the district's expectations for maintaining a safe, orderly environment.
- e. Participate in school-wide efforts to provide adequate supervision in all school spaces.
- f. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- g. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students.
- h. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

### 4. Principals/Administrators:

- a. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching and learning for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, (including gender identity and expression) or sex.
- b. Ensure that students and staff have the opportunity to communicate with principal/administrators.
- c. Maintain confidentiality in accordance with federal and state law. Under FERPA, a school or school district may disclose personally identifiable information (PII) from education records without consent to threat assessment team members who are not employees of the school or school district if they qualify as "school officials" with "legitimate educational interests".

- d. Evaluate on a regular basis all instructional programs to ensure infusion of civility education in the curriculum.
- e. Support the development of and student participation in appropriate extracurricular activities.
- f. Provide support in the development of the code of conduct, when called upon. Disseminate the code of conduct and anti-harassment policies.
- g. Be responsible for enforcing the code of conduct and ensuring that all cases are resolved promptly and fairly.
- h. Participate in school-wide efforts to provide adequate supervision in all school spaces.
- i. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- j. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students and staff.
- k. Promote a trauma-responsive approach to addressing student behavior by supporting professional development, providing safe work environments, forming trusting relationships with students, allowing for student choice and autonomy, and encouraging student skill-building and competence.
- l. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

### 5. The Dignity Act Coordinator(s):

The Dignity Act Coordinator(s) are the building Principals for their respective buildings; Assistant Principals may serve as the Principal's designee in the absence of the Principal and the Assistant Superintendent of Pupil Services is the District level Dignity Act Coordinator. Their duties are as follows:

- a. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching and learning for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender (including gender identity and expression) or sex.
- b. Oversee and coordinate the work of the district-wide and building-level bullying prevention committees.
- c. Identify curricular resources that support infusing civility in classroom instruction and classroom management; and provide guidance to staff as to how to access and implement those resources.
- d. Participate in school-wide efforts to provide adequate supervision in all school spaces.
- e. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- f. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students and staff.
- g. Promote a trauma-responsive approach to addressing student behavior by supporting professional development and appropriate staffing.
- h. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

### 7. Board of Education:

- a. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching and learning for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender or sex.
- b. Maintain confidentiality in accordance with federal and state law.
- c. Develop and recommend a budget that provides programs and activities that support achievement of the goals of the code of conduct.
- d. Collaborate with student, teacher, administrator, and parent organizations, school safety personnel and other school personnel to develop a code of conduct that clearly defines expectations for the conduct of students, district personnel and visitors on school property and at school functions.
- e. Adopt and review at least annually the district's code of conduct to evaluate the code's effectiveness and the fairness and consistency of its implementation.
- f. Lead by example by conducting Board meetings in a professional, respectful, courteous manner.
- g. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school property or at a school function.
- h. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students and staff.
- i. The Board will promote a trauma-informed approach to addressing student behavior by supporting professional development, providing a safe school environment, encouraging the forming of trusting relationships with students, allowing for student choice and autonomy, and encouraging student skill-building and competence.
- j. Be open to active participation in resolving conflicts through a restorative process.

### Visitors to our Schools

The Board recognizes that the success of the school program depends, in part, on support by the larger community. The Board wishes to foster a positive climate where members of the community have the opportunity to observe the hard work and accomplishments of the students, teachers and other staff. Since schools are a place of work and learning, however, certain limits must be set for such visits. The Principal or designee is responsible for all persons in the building and on the grounds. For these reasons, the following expectations apply to visitors to the schools:

- 1. Anyone who is not a regular staff member or student of the school will be considered a visitor.
- 2. All visitors to the school must enter through the designated single point of entry and report to the lobby receptionist or Office of the Principal upon arrival at the school. There they will present photo identification, sign the visitor's register and will be issued a visitor's identification badge, which must be worn at all times while in the school or on school grounds. The visitor must return the badge to the main entry point before leaving the building.
- 3. Visitors attending school functions that are open to the public after regular school hours, such as parent-teacher organization meetings or public gatherings, are not required to sign-in.
- 4. Parent(s) or citizens who wish to observe a classroom or school activity while school is in session must arrange such visits in advance with the classroom teacher(s) and Building Principal.
- 5. Teachers are expected to teach and will not be able to take class time to discuss individual matters with visitors.
- 6. Any unauthorized person on school property will be reported to the Principal or designee. Unauthorized persons will be asked to leave. The police may be called if the situation warrants.
- All visitors are expected to meet the expectations for public conduct on school property contained in this code of conduct.

# Public Conduct on School Property

For purposes of this section of the code, "public" means all persons when on school property or attending a school function including students, teachers and district personnel.

The expectations for the public's conduct on school property and at school functions are not intended to limit freedom of speech or peaceful assembly, but to support the conducive learning environment, and maintain order, and prevent infringement on of the rights of others.

All persons on school property or attending a school function must conduct themselves in a safe, respectful and orderly manner. In addition, all persons on school property or attending a school function are expected to be properly attired for the purpose they are on school property.

### **A. Prohibited Conduct** - No person, either alone or with others, may:

- 1. Intentionally injure any person or threaten to do so, or endanger the safety of themselves or others.
- 2. Intentionally damage or destroy school district property or the personal property of a teacher, administrator, other district employee or any person lawfully on school property, including graffiti or arson.
- 3. Disrupt the orderly conduct of classes, school programs or other school activities.
- 4. Distribute or wear materials on school grounds or at school functions that are obscene, advocate illegal action, appear libelous, obstruct the rights of others, or are disruptive to the school program.
- 5. Intimidate, harass or discriminate against any person on the basis of actual or perceived race (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), creed, color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sex, sexual orientation, or gender (including gender identity and expression).
- 6. Enter any portion of the school premises without authorization or remain in any building or facility after it is normally closed.

- 7. Obstruct the free movement of any person in any place to which this code applies.
- 8. Violate the traffic laws, parking regulations or other restrictions on vehicles.
- 9. Possess, consume, sell, offer, manufacture, distribute or exchange alcoholic beverages, controlled or illegal substances or any synthetic versions (whether or not specifically illegal or labeled for human consumption), or be under the influence of either on school property or at a school function.
- 10. Possess or use weapons in or on school property or at a school function, except in the case of law enforcement officers or except as specifically authorized by the school district.
- 11. Loiter on or about school property.
- 12. Gamble on school property or at school functions.
- 13. Refuse to comply with any reasonable order of identifiable school district officials performing their duties.
- 14. Willfully incite others to commit any of the acts prohibited by this code.
- 15. Violate any federal or state statute, local ordinance or Board policy while on school property or while at a school function.
- 16. Smoke a cigarette, cigar, pipe, electronic cigarette (i.e., vape), or use chewing or smokeless tobacco, or smoke/vape/ingest cannabis or concentrated cannabis (includes cannabis products) or smoking cannabinoid hemp (except for lawful medical cannabis use in compliance with state law and regulation).

### **B. Consequences** - Persons who violate this code will be subject to the following consequences:

- 1. Visitors: Their authorization, if any, to remain on school grounds or at the school function will be withdrawn and they will be directed to leave the premises. If they refuse to leave, they will be subject to ejection.
- 2. Students: They will be subject to disciplinary action as the facts may warrant, in accordance with the due process requirements.
- 3. Tenured faculty members: They will be subject to disciplinary action as the facts may warrant in accordance with Education Law § 3020-a or any other legal rights that they may have.
- 4. Staff members: In the classified service of the civil service entitled to the protection of Civil Service Law § 75. They will be subject to immediate ejection and to disciplinary action as the facts may warrant in accordance with Civil Service Law § 75 or any other legal rights that they may have.
- 5. Staff members: Other than those described in subdivisions 3 and 4. They will be subject to warning, reprimand, suspension or dismissal as the facts may warrant in accordance with any legal rights they may have.

### C. Enforcement

The Principal or designee is responsible for enforcing the conduct required by this code.

When the Principal or designee sees an individual engaged in actions not conducive to achieving the goal of making school a community free of violence intimidation, bullying, harassment, and discrimination, misconduct or otherwise not allowed behaviors, which in their judgment does not pose any immediate threat of injury to



persons or property, the Principal or designee will tell the individual that the behavior is not allowed and attempt to persuade the individual to stop. The Principal or designee will also warn the individual of the consequences for failing to stop. If the person refuses to stop engaging in the undesired behaviors, or if the person's actions pose an immediate threat of injury to persons or property, the Principal or designee will have the individual removed immediately from school property or the school function. If necessary, local law enforcement authorities will be contacted to assist in removing the person.

The district will initiate disciplinary action against any student or staff member, as appropriate, with the 'Consequences' section above. In addition, the district reserves its right to pursue a civil or criminal legal action against any person violating the code.

# Bullying and Harassment Prevention and Intervention

The Board of Education is committed to providing an educational and working environment that promotes respect, dignity and equality. The Board recognizes that discrimination, such as harassment, hazing and bullying, are detrimental to student learning and achievement. These behaviors interfere with the mission of the district to educate its students and disrupt the operation of the schools. Such behavior affects not only the students who are its targets but also those individuals who participate and witness such acts.

To this end, the Board condemns and strictly prohibits all forms of discrimination, such as harassment, hazing and bullying on school grounds, school buses and at all school-sponsored activities, programs and events. Discrimination, harassment, hazing or bullying that takes place at locations outside of school grounds, such as cyberbullying, which creates or can be reasonably expected to create a material and substantial interference with the requirements of appropriate discipline in the operation of the school or impinge on the rights of other students are prohibited, and may be subject to disciplinary consequences.

#### **Definitions**

- 1. Bullying. Bullying, under the amended Dignity for All Students Act, has the same meaning as harassment (see below). The accompanying regulation provides more guidance regarding the definition and characteristics of bullying to help the school community recognize the behavior.
- 2. Cyberbullying. Cyberbullying is defined as harassment (see below) through any form of electronic communication.
- 3. Discrimination. Discrimination is the act of denying rights, benefits, justice, equitable treatment or access to facilities available to all others, to an individual or group of people because of the group, class or category to which that person belongs (as enumerated in the Definitions section, under Harassment, below).
- 4. Hazing. Hazing is an induction, initiation or membership process involving harassment which produces public humiliation, physical or emotional discomfort, bodily injury or public ridicule or creates a situation where public humiliation, physical or emotional discomfort, bodily injury or public ridicule is likely to occur.
- 5. Harassment. Harassment has been defined in various ways in federal and state law and regulation. The Board recognizes that these definitions are important standards, but the Board's goal is to prevent misbehavior from escalating in order to promote a positive school environment and to limit liability. The Dignity for All Students Act (§§10-18 of Education Law) defines harassment as the creation of a hostile environment by conduct or by threats, intimidation or abuse, including cyberbullying, that
  - (a) has or would have the effect of unreasonably and substantially interfering with a student's educational performance, opportunities or benefits, or mental, emotional or physical well-being;
  - (b) reasonably causes or would reasonably be expected to cause a student to fear for their physical safety;
  - (c) reasonably causes or would reasonably be expected to cause physical injury or emotional harm to a student; or 5/7/24, 11:00 AM BoardDocs® Pro https://go.boarddocs.com/ny/hpcsd/Board.nsf/Private?open&login# 1/4 d) occurs off school property and creates or would foreseeably create a risk of substantial disruption within the school environment, where it is foreseeable that the conduct, threats, intimidation or abuse might reach school property. The
  - harassing behavior may be based on any characteristic, including but not limited to a person's actual or perceived:

     race (including traits historically associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles such as but not limited to braids, locks, and twists),
    - · color.
    - weight,
    - national origin,
    - ethnic group,
    - religion,
    - religious practice,
    - disability,
    - sex,
    - sexual orientation.
    - or gender (including gender identity and expression).

For the purpose of this definition the term "threats, intimidation or abuse" includes verbal and non-verbal actions.

In some instances, bullying or harassment may constitute a violation of an individual's civil rights. The district is mindful of its responsibilities under the law and in accordance with district policy regarding civil rights protections.

In order to streamline the wording of this policy and regulation the term bullying will be used throughout to encompass harassment, intimidation, cyberbullying and hazing behaviors.

### Prevention

The school setting provides an opportunity to teach children, and emphasize among staff, that cooperation with and respect for others is a key district value. A program geared to prevention is designed to not only decrease incidents of bullying but to help students build more supportive relationships with one another by integrating the bullying prevention program into classroom instruction. Staff members and students will be sensitized, through district-wide professional development and instruction, to the warning signs of bullying, as well as to their responsibility to become actively involved in the prevention of bullying before overt acts occur.

Curricular material that raises awareness and sensitivity to discrimination or harassment and civility in the relationships of people of different races, weights, national origins, ethnic groups, religious, religious practices, mental or physical abilities, sexual orientations, sexes or gender expression or identities will be included in the instructional program K-12.

In order to implement this program the Board will designate at its annual organizational meeting a Dignity Act Coordinator (DAC)] for each school in the district. One of the DAC's will be designated as the district-wide coordinator whose responsibilities are described in the accompanying regulation. The role of each DAC is to oversee and enforce this policy in the school to which they are assigned.

### Intervention

Intervention by adults and bystanders is an important step in preventing escalation and resolving issues at the earliest stages. Intervention will emphasize education and skill-building.

Successful intervention may involve remediation. Remedial responses to bullying include measures designed to correct the problem behavior, prevent another occurrence of the behavior and protect the target. Remediation may be targeted to the individual(s) involved in the bullying behavior or environmental approaches which are targeted to the school or district as a whole.

In addition, intervention will focus upon the safety of the target. Staff is expected, when aware of bullying, to report it in accordance with this policy, refer the student to designated resources for assistance, or to intervene in accordance with this policy and regulation.

### Provisions for Students Who Do Not Feel Safe at School

The Board acknowledges that, notwithstanding actions taken by district staff, intervention may require a specific coordinated approach if the child does not feel safe at school. Students who do not feel safe at school are limited in their capacity to learn and reach their academic potential. Staff, when aware of bullying, should determine if accommodations are needed in order to help ensure the safety of the student and bring this to the attention of the building principal. The building principal, other appropriate staff, the student and the student's parent will work together to define and implement any needed accommodations.

The district recognizes that there is a need to balance accommodations which enhance student safety against the potential to further stigmatize the targeted student. Therefore, each case will be handled individually. The student, parent/guardian, and school administration will collaborate to establish safety provisions that best meet the needs of the targeted student. Followup discussion and/or meetings will be scheduled, as needed, to ensure that safety concerns have been adequately addressed and to determine when and if accommodations need to be changed or discontinued.

### **Incident Reporting and Investigation**

Although it can be difficult to step forward, the district can't effectively address bullying if incidents are not reported. Students who have been bullied, parents whose children have been bullied or other students who observe bullying behavior are encouraged and expected to make a verbal and/or written complaint to any school personnel in accordance with the training and guidelines provided. Staff who observe or learn of incident(s) of bullying are required, in accordance with State law, to make an oral report to building principal or designee within one school day and to fill out the district reporting form within two school days. Staff who are unsure of the reporting procedure are expected to ask their supervisors how to proceed. District employees may be deemed to have permitted unlawful discrimination or harassment if they fail to report an observed incident, whether or not the target complains.

At all times, complaints will be documented, tracked and handled in accordance with the regulations and procedures accompanying this policy, or, if applicable, [0100, Equal Opportunity and Nondiscrimination, or 0110, Sexual Harassment] and the district's Code of Conduct. The Building Principal or designee will prepare a report as soon as practicable for the Superintendent based on complaints filed.

An equitable and thorough investigation will be carried out by Building Principal or designee in accordance with the accompanying regulation. In addition, the results of the investigation will be reported back to both the target and the accused as specified in the accompanying regulation. If either of the parties disagrees with the results of the investigation, they can appeal the findings in accordance with the regulations that accompany this policy. Verified bullying incidents that meet the criteria established by the state will be included in the statewide reporting system when applicable, in accordance with law and regulation.

### **Disciplinary Consequences/Remediation**

While the focus of this policy is on prevention, acts of bullying may still occur. In these cases, offenders will be given the clear message that their actions are wrong and the behavior must improve. Student offenders will receive in-school guidance in making positive choices in their relationships with others. If appropriate, disciplinary action that is measured, balanced and age-appropriate will be taken by the administration in accordance with the district's Code of Conduct, as applicable. If the behavior rises to the level of criminal activity, law enforcement will be contacted.

Consequences for a student who commits an act of bullying will be unique to the individual incident and will vary in method and severity according to the nature of the behavior, the developmental age of the student, and the student's history of problem behaviors, and must be consistent with the district's Code of Conduct.

### **Non-Retaliation**

All complainants and those who participate in the investigation of a complaint in conformity with state law and district policies, who have acted reasonably and in good faith, have the right to be free from retaliation of any kind.

### **Training**

The Board recognizes that in order to implement an effective bullying prevention and intervention program, professional development is needed. The Superintendent, the districtwide DAC and the District Professional Development Team will incorporate training to support this program in new teacher orientation and the annual professional development plan, as needed. Training opportunities will be provided for all staff, including but not limited to bus drivers, cafeteria and hall monitors and all staff who have contact with students. The DACs will be trained in accordance with state requirements and will continue their professional development so as to successfully support this policy and program.



### Dissemination, Monitoring and Review

This policy, or a plain language summary, will be published in student registration materials, student, parent and employee handbooks, and posted on the district's website. A bullying complaint form will be available on the district's website. The district will ensure that the process of reporting bullying is clearly explained to students, staff and parents on an annual basis.

Each year, as part of the annual review of the Code of Conduct, this policy will be reviewed to assess its effectiveness and compliance with state and federal law. If changes are needed, revisions will be recommended to the Board for its consideration.

The district will ensure that reporting of information to the public in conjunction with this policy will be in a manner that complies with student privacy rights under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA).

# Reporting Violations

Because the district's goal is to make school a community free of violence, intimidation, bullying, harassment, and discrimination, all students are expected to promptly report violations of the code of conduct to a teacher, guidance counselor, the Building Principal or designee. Any student observing a student possessing a weapon, alcohol or illegal substance on school property or at a school function is expected to report this information immediately to a teacher, the Principal, the Principal's designee or the Superintendent of Schools.

Students are prohibited from knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information to school staff during a disciplinary process.

All district staff who are authorized to impose disciplinary consequences are expected to do so in a prompt, fair and lawful manner. District staff who are not authorized to impose disciplinary consequences are expected to promptly report violations of the code of conduct to their supervisor, who will in turn impose an appropriate disciplinary consequence, if so authorized, or refer the matter to a staff member who is authorized to impose an appropriate consequence.

Any weapon, alcohol or illegal substance found will be confiscated immediately, if possible followed by notification to the parent of the student involved and the appropriate disciplinary consequences, which may include permanent suspension and referral for prosecution.

The Principal or designee must notify the appropriate local law enforcement agency of those code violations that constitute a crime and substantially affect the order or security of a school as soon as practical, but in no event later than the close of business the day the Principal or designee learns of the violation. The notification may be made by telephone, followed by a letter mailed on same day as the telephone call is made. The notification must identify the student and explain the conduct that violated the code of conduct and constituted a crime.

### **Confidentiality**

It is district policy to respect the privacy of all parties and witnesses to complaints of violations to the Code of Conduct. To the extent possible, the district will not release the details of a complaint or the identity of the complainant or the individual(s) against whom the complaint is filed to any third parties who do not need to know such information. However, because an individual's need for confidentiality must be balanced with the district's legal obligation to provide due process to the accused, to conduct a thorough investigation, or to take necessary action to resolve the complaint, the district retains the right to disclose the identity of parties and witnesses to complaints in appropriate circumstances to individuals with a need to know. The staff member responsible for investigating complaints will discuss confidentiality standards and concerns with all complainants. If a complainant requests that their name not be revealed to the individual(s) against whom a complaint is filed, the staff member responsible for conducting the investigation will inform the complainant that:

- 1. the request may limit the district's ability to respond to their complaint;
- 2. district policy and federal law prohibit retaliation against complainants and witnesses;
- 3. the district will attempt to prevent any retaliation; and
- 4. the district will take strong responsive action if retaliation occurs.

If the complainant still requests confidentiality after being given the notice above, the investigator will take all reasonable steps to investigate and respond to the complaint consistent with the request as long as doing so does not preclude the district from responding effectively to the harassment of others.

### **Prohibited Student Conduct**

The Board recognizes the need to make its expectations for student behavior while on school property or engaged in a school function specific and clear. The rules of conduct listed below are intended to do that and focus on safety and respect for the rights and property of others. Students who will not accept responsibility for their own behavior and who violate these school rules will be required to accept the consequences for their behavior.

Students may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including, in extreme or repeated occurrences, suspension from school, when they:

A. Engage in conduct that is disorderly. Examples of this type of behavior include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Running or otherwise unsafe behavior in hallways.
- 2. Making unreasonable noise.
- 3. Using language or gestures that are profane, lewd, vulgar or abusive.
- 4. Obstructing vehicular or pedestrian traffic.
- 5. Engaging in any willful act which disrupts the normal operation of the school community, including knowingly making false statements.
- 6. Trespassing. Students are not permitted in any school building, other than the one they regularly attend, without permission from the administrator in charge of the building.
- 7. Computer/electronic communications misuse, including any unauthorized use of computers, software, or internet/intranet account; accessing inappropriate websites; or any other violation of the district's acceptable use policy.
- B. Engage in conduct that is insubordinate. Examples of this type of behavior include engaging in conduct that deliberately goes against what a student has been asked to do or where they are supposed to be at any given time. This behavior is considered insubordinate. Examples of this type of behavior include, but are not limited to:
  - 1. Failing to comply with the reasonable directions of teachers, school administrators or other school employees in charge of students or otherwise demonstrating belligerence or disrespect.
  - 2. Lateness for, missing or leaving school without permission.
  - 3. Skipping detention.
- C. Engage in conduct that is disruptive. Examples of this type of behavior included engaging in conduct that is prevents others from being able to learn, focus, or be engaged in their work. This behavior is considered disruptive. Examples of this type of behavior include, but are not limited to:



- 1. Inappropriate public sexual contact.
- 2. Display or use of personal electronic devices, such as, but not limited to, cell phones, music or video players, cameras, in a manner that is in violation of district policy.
- D. Engage in conduct that is violent. Examples of this type of behavior include, but are not limited to:
- 1. Committing an act of violence (such as hitting, kicking, punching, and scratching) upon a teacher, administrator, other school employee, another student or any other person lawfully on school property.
- 2. Possessing a weapon. Authorized law enforcement officials are the only persons permitted to have a weapon in their possession while on school property or at a school function.
- 3. Displaying what appears to be a weapon.
- 4. Threatening to use any weapon.
- 5. Intentionally damaging or destroying the personal property of a student, teacher, administrator, other district employee or any person lawfully on school property, including graffiti or arson.
- 6. Intentionally damaging or destroying school district property.

- E. Engage in any conduct that endangers the safety, physical or mental health or welfare of others. Examples of such this type of behavior include, but are not limited to:
  - 1. Attempting to engage in or perform an act of violence noted in Section D.
  - 2. Subjecting other students, school personnel or any other person lawfully on school property or attending a school function to danger by recklessly engaging in conduct which creates a substantial risk of physical injury.
  - 3. Stealing or attempting to steal the property of other students, school personnel or any other person lawfully on school property or attending a school function.
  - 4. Defamation, which includes making false or unprivileged statements or representations about an individual or identifiable group of individuals that harm the reputation of the person or the identifiable group by demeaning them.
  - 5. Discrimination, which includes using race (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, creed, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, sex, gender (identity and expression), sexual orientation, weight or disability to deny rights, equitable treatment or access to facilities available to others.
  - 6. Harassment (or Bullying), is the creation of a hostile environment by conduct or threats, intimidation or abuse. (See policy 0115, Student Harassment and Bullying Prevention and Intervention for a more complete definition.)
  - 7. Intimidation, which includes engaging in actions or statements that put an individual in fear of bodily harm.
  - 8. Hazing, which includes an induction, initiation or membership process involving harassment (see policy 0115 for a more complete definition).
  - 9. Selling, using, distributing or possessing obscene material.
  - 10. Using vulgar or abusive language, cursing or swearing.
  - 11. Smoking a cigarette, cigar, pipe, electronic cigarette (i.e., vape), or using chewing or smokeless tobacco, or smoking/vaping/ingesting cannabis or concentrated cannabis (includes cannabis products) or smoking cannabinoid hemp (except for lawful medical cannabis use in compliance with state law and regulation).
  - 12. Possessing, consuming, selling, offering, manufacturing, distributing or exchanging alcoholic beverages or illegal substances, or being under the influence of either. "Illegal substances" include, but are not limited to, inhalants, marijuana, cocaine, LSD, PCP, amphetamines, heroin, steroids, look-alike drugs, and any synthetic version thereof, whether specifically illegal or not, commonly referred to as "designer drugs" which are substances designed and synthesized to mimic the intended effects and usages of, which are chemically substantially similar to, illegal drugs, which may or may not be labeled for human consumption.
  - 13. Inappropriately using or sharing prescription and over-the-counter drugs.
  - 14. Gambling.
  - 15. Indecent exposure, that is, exposure to sight of the private parts of the body in a lewd or indecent manner.
  - 16. Initiating a report warning of fire or other catastrophe without valid cause, misuse of 911, or discharging afire extinguisher.
  - 17. Knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information to school staff during a disciplinary process.
- F. Engage in misbehaviors otherwise prohibited by sections A-E of this section while on a school bus and to remain seated, keep objects and body parts inside the bus, obey the directions from the bus driver or monitor. It is crucial for students to behave appropriately while riding on district buses, to ensure their safety and that of other passengers and to avoid distracting the bus driver. Students are required to conduct themselves on the bus in a manner consistent with established standards for classroom behavior. Excessive noise, pushing, shoving and fighting will not be tolerated.
- G. Engage in any form of academic misbehavior. Examples of academic misbehavior include, but are not limited to:
  - 1. Plagarism: This is defined as the act of stealing or passing off as one's own, the ideas or words of another, or using a created production without giving credit to the source. This includes ideas or words from any printed text and/or the internet. Students must use proper citations and references when using another's work or ideas.
  - 2. Cheating: The District recognizes all policies and procedures required by NYSED for instances of cheating on all New York State Assessments. Students may not give or receive information, including electronically, on any form of a test, quiz, homework, assignment or lab.
  - 3. Copying Falsification or Forgery: Falsification refers to the act of changing, adding to or deleting information or deliberately providing false/inaccurate information. Forgery refers to the act of producing a copy or imitation of a document for the purpose of deception.
  - 4. Altering records: Altering records is defined as changing or modifying any record related to a student.
  - 5. Assisting another student in any of the above actions.
- H. Engage in off-campus misbehavior that interferes with or can reasonably be expected to substantially disrupt the educational process in the school or a school function. Such misbehavior includes but is not limited to, threatening or harassing students or school personnel through any means off-campus, including cyberbullying (for a complete definition of harassment, bullying and cyberbullying refer to policy 0115, Student Harassment and Bullying Prevention and Intervention.

### Student Dress Code

All students are expected to give proper attention to personal cleanliness and to dress appropriately for school and school functions. Students and their parents have the primary responsibility for acceptable student dress and appearance. Teachers and all other district personnel should exemplify and reinforce acceptable student dress and help students develop an understanding of appropriate appearance in the school setting.

A student's dress, grooming and appearance, including hairstyle/color, jewelry, make-up, and nails, must:

- 1. Be unlikely to injure people or damage property, appropriate according to this code, and not substantially disrupt or materially interfere with the educational process.
- 2. Recognize that extremely brief garments and see-through garments are not appropriate.
- 3. Ensure that underwear is covered by outer clothing (visible waistbands and straps are not a violation)
- 4. Include footwear at all times. Footwear that is a safety hazard will not be allowed.
- 5. Students should be easily identifiable at all times, with the exception for medical or religious purposes, clothing should be worn in a way that does not substantially cover the face or obstruct one's identity.
- 6. Not include items that are vulgar, obscene, libelous, or denigrate, harass or discriminate against others on account of race (including traits historically associated with race, such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks, and twists), color, religion, creed, national origin, ethnic group, gender, (including gender identity and expression) sex, sexual orientation or disability. 7. Not promote and/or endorse the use of alcohol, tobacco or controlled substances or illegal drugs and/or encourage other illegal or violent activities.

Nothing in this policy will be construed to limit the ability of students to express their gender identity through clothing, jewelry, makeup, or nail color or styles or to discipline students for doing so. Likewise, nothing in this policy will be construed to restrict students from wearing hairstyles a a trait historically associated with race (such as hair texture and protective hairstyles like braids, locks and twists) or to discipline them for doing so.

Each Building Principal or their designee will be responsible for informing all students and student's parents of the student dress code at the beginning of the school year and any revisions to the dress code made during the school year.

Enforcement of this dress code must be approached with careful consideration and sensitivity, with the goal of supporting students in reaching their full potential, not shaming or criminalizing them, and to minimize loss of instructional time. Staff, preferably those who have a positive relationship with the student, are expected to address dress code violations with students privately, determine if there are factors impacting the student's ability to meet the dress code, and help address these issues. Students whose appearance violates the student dress code will be required to modify their appearance by covering or removing the offending item, and if necessary or practical, replacing it with an acceptable item. Any student who refuses to do so may be subject to discipline, Any student who repeatedly fails to comply with the dress code may be subject to further discipline.



## Discipline, Procedures and Referrals

While there may be more traditional interventions in conjunction with teaching behavior expectations and treating disciplinary matters as teachable moments, this is a more effective approach than merely reacting to specific events unless student behaviors pose an immediate or ongoing threat to the safety of other students and staff. Therefore, the board authorizes restorative practices to be employed where appropriate. This approach seeks concurrent accountability and behavioral change. Essential to the implementation of restorative justice practices is helping students who have engaged in unacceptable behavior to:

- Understand why the behavior is unacceptable and the harm it caused;
- Understand what could have been done differently in the same situation;
- Take responsibility for their actions;
- Be given the opportunity to learn prosocial strategies/skills to use in the future; and
- Understand the progression of more increasingly punitive consequences may be imposed if the behavior reoccurs.

Consequences, and if needed discipline, are most effective when they deal directly with the problem at the time and place it occurs, and in a way that students view as fair and impartial. School personnel who interact with students are expected to use disciplinary action only when necessary and to place emphasis on the students' ability to grow in self-discipline.

Consequences and disciplinary action, when necessary, will be firm, fair and consistent so as to be most effective in changing student behavior. In determining the appropriate disciplinary consequence, school personnel authorized to impose disciplinary consequences will consider the following:

- 1. The student's age.
- 2. The nature of the offense and the circumstances which led to the offense.
- 3. The student's prior disciplinary record.
- 4. The effectiveness of other forms of discipline.
- 5. Information from parents, teachers and/or others, as appropriate.
- 6. Other extenuating circumstances.

As a general rule, discipline will be progressive. This means that a student's first violation will usually merit a lighter consequence than subsequent violations. However, district staff is empowered to utilize the consequence most reasonably calculated to ensure the student learns from their behavior and engages in more pro-social behavior in the future.

If the conduct of a student is related to a disability or suspected disability, the student shall be referred to the Committee on Special Education and discipline, if warranted, shall be administered consistent with the separate requirements of this code of conduct for disciplining students with a disability or presumed to have a disability. A student identified as having a disability will not be disciplined for behavior related to their disability, unless the discipline is consistent with the student's individualized education plan (IEP).

### A. Consequences

Practices which allow educators to address disciplinary matters as opportunities for learning instead of punishment when appropriate, are expected by the Board rather than a reliance on increasing punitive measures. When choosing interventions and consequences of student's behavior, teacher, administrators, and staff must balance the district's dual goals of eliminating school disruptions and maximizing student instruction time.

Students who are found to have demonstrated inappropriate behavior may be subject to the following interventions and consequences, either alone or in combination. The school personnel identified after each consequence are authorized to assign that consequence, consistent with the student's right to due process.

- 1. Oral warning teacher/student conference, parent contact, in-class time out, brief time out of class, loss of classroom privileges
- any member of the district staff
- $2. \ Written \ warning-bus \ drivers, \ hall \ and \ lunch/\ recess \ monitors, \ coaches, \ guidance \ counselors, \ teachers, \ Principal, \ Superintendent$
- 3. Written notification to parent bus driver, hall and lunch monitors, coaches, guidance counselors, teachers, Principal, Superintendent
- 4. Detention teachers, Principal, Superintendent
- 5. Suspension from transportation Director of Transportation, Principal, Superintendent



- 6. Suspension from athletic participation Athletic Director, Coaches, Principal, Superintendent
- 7. Suspension from social or extracurricular activities activity director, Principal, Superintendent
- 8. Suspension of other privileges Principal, Superintendent
- 9. In-school suspension Principal, Superintendent
- 10. Removal from classroom by Teacher Teacher, Principal
- 11. Short-term (five days or less) suspension from school Principal, Superintendent, Board of Education
- 12. Long-term (more than five days) suspension from school –Superintendent, Board of Education
- 13. Permanent suspension from school Superintendent, Board of Education

### **B. Procedures**

The amount of due process a student is entitled to receive before a consequence is imposed depends on the consequence being imposed. In all cases, regardless of the consequence imposed, the school personnel authorized to impose the consequence must inform the student of the alleged inappropriate behavior and must investigate, to the extent necessary, the facts surrounding the alleged misbehavior. All students will have an opportunity to present their version of the facts to the school personnel imposing the disciplinary consequence in connection with the imposition of the consequence.

Students who are to be given consequences other than an oral warning, written warning or written notification to their parents are entitled to additional rights before the consequence is imposed. These additional rights are explained below:

- 1. **Detention:** Teachers, Principal and the Superintendent may use after school detention as a consequence for student misbehavior in situations where removal from the classroom or suspension would be inappropriate. Detention will be imposed as consequence only after the student's parent has been notified to confirm that there is no parental objection to the consequence and the student has appropriate transportation home following detention.
- 2. **Suspension from transportation**: If students do not conduct themselves properly on a bus, the bus driver is expected to bring such misbehavior to the Principal's attention. Students who become a serious disciplinary problem may have their riding privileges suspended by the Principal or the Superintendent or their designee. In such cases, the student's parent will become responsible for seeing that their child gets to and from school safely. Should the suspension from transportation amount to a suspension from attendance, the district will make appropriate arrangements to provide for the student's education.

A student subjected to a suspension from transportation is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant to Education Law §3214. However, the student and the student's parent will be provided with a reasonable opportunity for an informal conference with the Principal, to discuss the conduct and the consequence involved.

- 3. **Suspension from athletic participation, extra-curricular activities and other privileges**: A student subjected to a suspension from athletic participation, extra-curricular activities or other privileges is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant to Education Law §3214. However, the student and the student's parent will be provided with a reasonable opportunity for an informal conference with the district official imposing the suspension to discuss the conduct and the consequence involved.
- 4. **In-school Suspension**: The Board recognizes the school must balance the need of students to attend school and the need for order in the classroom to establish an environment conducive to learning. As such, the Board authorizes Principals, and the Superintendent or designee to place students who would otherwise be suspended from school as the result of a code of conduct violation in 'in-school suspension'. The in-school suspension teacher will be a certified teacher.

A student subjected to an in-school suspension is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant to Education Law §3214. However, the student and the student's parent will be provided with a reasonable opportunity for an informal conference with the district official imposing the in-school suspension to discuss the conduct and the consequence involved.

- 5. **Teacher Disciplinary Removal of Disruptive Students:** A student's behavior can affect a teacher's ability to teach and can make it difficult for other students in the classroom to learn. In most instances the classroom teacher can control a student's behavior and maintain or restore control over the classroom by using good classroom management techniques. These techniques may include practices that involve the teacher directing a student to briefly leave the classroom to give the student an opportunity to regain composure and self-control in an alternative setting. Such practices may include, but are not limited to:
  - 1. Short-term 'time out' in an elementary classroom or in an administrator's office
  - 2. Sending a student into the hallway briefly
  - 3. Sending a student to the Principal's office for the remainder of the class time only
  - 4. Sending a student to a guidance counselor or other district staff member for counseling.

Time-honored classroom management techniques such as these do not constitute disciplinary removals for purposes of this code. Teachers will first use interventions aimed at teaching appropriate and responsible behaviors so students can learn and demonstrate safe and respectful academic, social and emotional behavior. Examples of these include using affective statements, using affective questions, establishing relationship with students, giving positive directives that state expectations, and giving positive and specific feedback.

On occasion, a student's behavior may become more disruptive than a teacher can manage. For purposes of this code of conduct, a disruptive student is a student who is substantially disruptive of the educational process or substantially interferes with the teacher's authority over the classroom. A substantial disruption of the educational process or substantial interference with a teacher's authority occurs when a student demonstrates a persistent unwillingness to comply with the teacher's instructions or repeatedly violates the teacher's classroom behavior rules.

A classroom teacher may remove a disruptive student from class for up to two days. The removal from class applies to the class of the removing teacher only.

If the disruptive student does not pose a danger or ongoing threat of disruption to the academic process, the teacher must provide the student with an explanation for why they are being removed and an opportunity to explain their version of the relevant events before the student is removed. Only after the informal discussion may a teacher remove a student from class.

If the student poses a danger or ongoing threat of disruption, the teacher may order the student to be removed immediately. The teacher must, however, explain to the student why they are being removed from the classroom and give the student a chance to present their version of the relevant events within 24-hours during the work week.

The teacher must complete a district-established disciplinary removal form and meet with the Principal or designee as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the school day, to explain the circumstances of the removal and to present the removal form. If the Principal or designee is not available by the end of the same school day, the teacher must leave the form with the secretary and meet with the Principal or designee prior to the beginning of classes on the next school day.

Within 24 hours after the student's removal and during the work week, the Principal or designee must notify the student's parent, in writing, that the student has been removed from class and why. The notice must also inform the parent that they have the right, upon request, to meet informally with the Principal or the designee to discuss the reasons for the removal.

The written notice must be provided by personal delivery, or some other means that is reasonably calculated to assure receipt of the notice within 24 hours of the student's removal and during the work week, at the last known address for the parent. Where possible, notice should also be provided by telephone if the school has been provided with a telephone number(s) for the purpose of contacting parents. The Principal may require the teacher who ordered the removal to attend the informal conference.

If at the informal meeting the student denies the charges, the Principal or the designee must explain why the student was removed and give the student and the student's parents a chance to present the student's version of the relevant events. The informal meeting must be held within 48 hours and during the work week, of the student's removal. The timing of the informal meeting may be extended by mutual agreement of the parent and Principal.

The Principal or designee may overturn the removal of the student from class if they find any one of the following:

- 1. The charges against the student are not supported by substantial evidence.
- 2. The student's removal is otherwise in violation of law, including the district's code of conduct.
- 3. The conduct warrants suspension from school pursuant to Education Law §3214 and a suspension will be imposed.

The Principal or designee may overturn a removal at any point between receiving the referral form issued by the teacher and the close of business on the day following the 48-hour period and during the work week, for the informal conference. No student removed from the classroom by the classroom teacher will be permitted to return to the classroom until a final determination has been reached, or the period of removal expires, whichever is less.

Any disruptive student removed from the classroom by the classroom teacher will be offered continued educational programming and activities until they are permitted to return to the classroom.

Each teacher must keep a complete log (on a district provided form) for all cases of removal of students from their class. The Principal or designee must keep a log of all removals of students from class.

Removal of a student with a disability, under certain circumstances, may constitute a change in the student's placement. Accordingly, no teacher may remove a student with a disability from class until they have verified with the Principal or the Chairperson of the Committee on Special Education that the removal will not violate the student's rights under state or federal law or regulation.

6. **Suspension from School**: Suspensions will be limited to students who pose an immediate or ongoing threat to oneself or others or are substantially disruptive or for whom, restorative practices have not been effective.

Suspension from school is a severe consequence, which may be imposed only upon students who are severely insubordinate, disorderly, violent, or severely disruptive, or whose conduct otherwise endangers the safety, morals, health or welfare of others.

Suspensions will be used to the minimum degree necessary to promote improve student behavior and maximize student attendance.

The Board of Education retains its authority to suspend students, but places primary responsibility for the suspension of students with the Superintendent and the Building Administrators.

Any staff member may recommend to the Superintendent or the Principal that a student be suspended. All staff members must immediately report and refer a violent student to the Principal or the Superintendent for a violation of the code of conduct. All recommendations and referrals will be made in writing unless the conditions underlying the recommendation or referral warrant immediate attention. In such cases a written report is to be prepared as soon as possible by the staff member recommending the suspension. The Superintendent or Principal, upon receiving a recommendation or referral for suspension or when processing a case for suspension, will gather the facts relevant to the matter and record them for subsequent presentation, if necessary.

### A. Short term (five days or less) Suspension from School

When the Superintendent or Principal (referred to as the 'suspending authority') proposes to suspend a student charged with misbehavior for five days or less pursuant to Education Law §3214(3), the suspending authority must immediately notify the student orally. If the student denies the misbehavior the suspending authority must provide an explanation of the basis for the proposed suspension. The suspending authority must also notify the student's parents in writing that the student may be suspended from school. The written notice must be provided by personal delivery, or some other means that is reasonably calculated to assure receipt of the notice within 24 hours of the decision during the work week, to propose suspension at the last known address for the parents. Where possible, notice should also be provided by telephone if the school has been provided with a telephone number(s) for the purpose of contacting the parents.

The notice will provide a description of the charges against the student and the incident for which suspension is proposed and will inform the parents of the right to request an immediate informal conference with the Principal. Both the notice and informal conference will be in the dominant language or mode of communication used by the parents. At the conference, the parents will be permitted to ask questions of complaining witnesses under such procedures as the Principal may establish.

The notice and opportunity for an informal conference will take place before the student is suspended unless the student's presence in school poses a continuing danger to persons or property or an ongoing threat of disruption to the academic process. If the student's presence does pose such a danger or threat of disruption, the notice and opportunity for an informal conference will take place as soon after the suspension as is reasonably practicable.

After the conference, the Principal will promptly advise the parents in writing of the decision. The Principal will advise the parents that if they are not satisfied with the decision and wish to pursue the matter, they must file a written appeal to the Superintendent within ten (10) business days, unless they can show extraordinary circumstances precluding them from doing so. The Superintendent will issue a written decision regarding the appeal within ten (10) business days of receiving the appeal. If the parents are not satisfied with the Superintendent's decision, they must file a written appeal to the Board of Education with the District Clerk within ten (10) business days of the date of the Superintendent's decision, unless they can show extraordinary circumstances precluding them from doing so. Only final decisions of the Board of Education may be appealed to the Commissioner of Education within thirty (30) days of the decision.

### B. Long term (more than five days) Suspension from School

When the Superintendent determines that a suspension for more than five days may be warranted, they must give reasonable notice to the student and the student's parents of their right to a fair hearing. At the hearing the student will have the right to be represented by counsel, the right to question witnesses against the and the right to present witnesses and other evidence on their behalf.

The Superintendent will personally hear and determine the proceeding or may, at their discretion, designate a hearing officer to conduct the hearing. The hearing officer will be authorized to administer oaths and to issue subpoenas in conjunction with the proceeding before them. A record of the hearing will be maintained, but no stenographic transcript will be required. A tape recording will be deemed a satisfactory record. The hearing officer will make findings of fact and recommendations as to the appropriate measure of discipline to the Superintendent. The report of the hearing officer will be advisory only, and the Superintendent may accept all or any part thereof.

An appeal of the decision of the Superintendent may be made to the Board, which will make its decision based solely upon the record before it. All appeals to the Board must be in writing and submitted to the district clerk within thirty (30) days of the date of the Superintendent's decision, unless the parents can show that extraordinary circumstances precluded them from doing so. The Board may adopt in whole or in part the decision of the Superintendent. Final decisions of the Board of Education may be appealed to the Commissioner of Education within thirty (30) days of the decision.

### C. Permanent Suspension

Permanent suspension is reserved for extraordinary circumstances such as where a student's conduct poses a life-threatening danger to the safety and well-being of other students, school personnel or any other person lawfully on school property or attending a school function.

### D. Procedure After Suspension

The Board may condition a student's early return from a suspension on the student's voluntary participation in counseling or specialized classes, such as anger management or dispute resolution. The Board retains discretion in offering this opportunity. If and when the student and/or parent/guardian agrees to this option, the terms and conditions will be specified in writing. However, if the student violates the agreed-upon terms and conditions within a certain time period, the unserved portion of the suspension may be re-imposed

### E. Minimum Periods of Suspension

1. Students who bring or possess certain weapons on school property

Any student, other than a student with a disability, found guilty of bringing a gun, knife, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other dangerous instrument capable of causing physical injury or death onto school property will be subject to suspension from school for at least one calendar year. Before being suspended, the student will have an opportunity for a hearing pursuant to Education Law §3214. The Superintendent has the authority to modify the one-year suspension on a case-by-case basis. In deciding whether to modify the consequence, the Superintendent may consider the following:

- a. The student's age.
- b. The student's grade in school.
- c. The student's prior disciplinary record.
- d. The Superintendent's belief that other forms of discipline may be more effective.
- e. Input from parents, teachers and/or others.
- f. Other extenuating circumstances.

A student with a disability may be suspended in accordance with the requirements of state and federal law.

2. Students who commit violent acts other than bringing or possessing certain weapons on school property.

Any student, other than a student with a disability, who is found to have committed a violent act, other than bringing gun, knife, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other dangerous instrument capable of causing physical injury or death onto school property, will be subject to suspension from school for at least oneday. If the proposed consequence is the minimum one-day suspension, the student and the student's parent/guardian will be given the same notice and opportunity for an informal conference given to all students subject to a short-term suspension. If the proposed consequence exceeds five-day suspension, the student and the student's parent will be given the same notice and opportunity for a hearing given to all students subject to a long-term suspension. The Superintendent has the authority to modify the minimum one-day suspension on a case-by-case basis. In deciding whether to modify the consequence the Superintendent may consider the same factors considered in modifying a one-year suspension for possessing a weapon.

3. Students who are repeatedly substantially disruptive of the educational process or repeatedly substantially interferes with the teacher's authority over the classroom.

Any student, other than a student with a disability, who repeatedly is substantially disruptive of the educational process or substantially interferes with the teacher's authority over the classroom will be suspended from school for at least one-day. For purposes of this code of conduct, "repeatedly is substantially disruptive" means engaging in conduct that results in the student being removed from the classroom by teacher(s) pursuant to Education Law § 3214 (3-a) and this code on four or more occasions during a semester, or three or more occasions during a trimester. If the proposed consequence is the minimum one-day suspension, the student and the student's parent will be given the same notice and opportunity for an informal conference given to all students subject to a short-term suspension. If the proposed consequence exceeds a five-day suspension, the student and the student's parent will be given the same notice and opportunity for a hearing given to all students subject to a long-term suspension. The Superintendent has the authority to modify the minimum one-day suspension on a case-by-case basis. In deciding whether to modify the consequence, the Superintendent may consider the same factors considered in modifying a one-year suspension for possessing a weapon.

### F. Referrals

- 1. Counseling: The school counselors, social workers or school psychologists will handle all referrals of students to counseling.
- 2. PINS Petitions: The district may file a PINS (Person In Need of Supervision) petition in Family Court on any student under the age of 18 who demonstrates that they require supervision and treatment by:
  - a. Being habitually truant and not attending school as required by part one of Article 65 of the Education Law.
  - b. Being ungovernable, or habitually disobedient and beyond the lawful control of the school.
  - c. Engaging in prostitution in violation of Penal Law §230.00 (engaging or agreeing or offering to engage in sexual conduct with another person in return for a fee); or
  - d. Appearing to be a sexually exploited child under Social Services Law §447-a(1)(a), (c), or (d), but the student must consent to filing the PINS petition.



For items 'a' and 'b' above, when filing the petition, the district must describe the diversion efforts it has undertaken or services provided to the student, and the grounds for concluding the allegations cannot be resolved without the petition.

- 3. Juvenile Delinquents and Juvenile Offenders: For students found to have brought either a weapon (defined in 18 USC §930(g)(2) or firearm (defined in 18 USC §921), the Superintendent is required to make the following referrals:
  - a. To the County Attorney for a juvenile delinquency proceeding before the Family Court: All students under age 16, except students aged 14 or 15 who qualify for juvenile offender status under the Criminal Procedure Law 1.20(42).
  - b. To the appropriate law enforcement authorities: All students age 16 or older, and all student age 14 or 15 who qualify for juvenile offender status under Criminal Procedure Law 1.20(42).

### Discipline of Students with Disabilities

Understanding that discipline as a "teachable moment" is fundamental to a positive approach to discipline with the ultimate goal of teaching prosocial behavior. Therefore, the board authorizes restorative practices to be employed where appropriate. This approach seeks concurrent accountability and behavioral change.

Consequences, and if needed discipline, are most effective when they deal directly with the problem at the time and place it occurs, and in a way that students view as fair and impartial. School personnel who interact with students are expected to use disciplinary action only when necessary and to place emphasis on the students' ability to grow in self-discipline.

The Board also recognizes that students with disabilities deemed eligible for special education services under the IDEA and Article 89 of New York's Education Law enjoy certain procedural protections that school authorities must observe when they decide to suspend or remove them. Under certain conditions those protections extend, as well, to students not currently deemed to be a student with a disability but determined to be a student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes.

Therefore, the Board is committed to ensuring that the district follows suspension and removal procedures that are consistent with those protections. The code of conduct for students is intended to afford students with disabilities and students presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes the express rights they enjoy under applicable law and regulations.

**Definitions:** For purposes of this portion of the code of conduct, and consistent with applicable law and regulations, the following definitions will apply:

- 1. "Behavioral Intervention Plan" (BIP) means a plan that is based on the results of a functional behavioral assessment and that, at a minimum, includes a description of the problem behavior, global and specific hypotheses as to why the problem behavior occurs, and intervention strategies that include positive behavioral supports and services to address the behavior.
- 2. "Controlled substance" means a drug or other substance abuse identified under schedule I, II, III, IV, or V in section 202(c) of the Controlled Substances Act (21 USC § 812(c)).
- 3. "Disciplinary change in placement" means a suspension or removal from a student's current educational placement that is either:
  - a. For more than ten (10) consecutive school days; or
  - b. For a period of ten (10) consecutive school days or less if the student is subjected to a series of suspensions or removals that constitute a pattern because they cumulate to more than ten (10) school days in a school year, because the student's behavior is substantially similar to the student's behavior in previous incidents that resulted in the series of removals, and because of such additional factors as the length of each suspension or removal, the total amount of time the student has been removed and the proximity of the suspensions or removals to one another
- 4. "Illegal drug" means a controlled substance, but does not include a controlled substance legally possessed or used under the supervision of a licensed health-care professional, or a substance that is otherwise legally possessed or used under the authority of the Controlled Substances Act or under any other provision of federal law.
- 5. "Interim Alternative Educational Setting" (IAES) means a temporary educational placement, other than the student's current placement at the time the behavior precipitating the IAES placement occurred. An IAES must allow a student to continue to receive educational services that enable them to continue to participate in the general curriculum and progress toward meeting the goals set out in the student's individualized education program; as well as to receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment and behavioral intervention services and modifications designed to address the behavior violation so that it does not recur.
- 6. "Manifestation Determination Review" MDR means a review of the relationship between the student's disability and the behavior subject to disciplinary action required when the disciplinary action results in a disciplinary change of placement, and conducted in accordance with requirements set forth later in this policy.
- 7. "Manifestation team" means a district representative knowledgeable about the student and the interpretation

- of information about child behavior, the parent, and relevant members of the committee on special education as determined by the parent and the district.
- 8. "Removal" means a removal of a student with a disability for disciplinary reasons from their current educational placement, other than a suspension; and a change in the placement of a student with a disability to an IAES.
- 9. "School day" means any day, including a partial day, that students are in attendance at school for instructional purposes.
- 10. "Serious bodily injury" means bodily injury which involves a substantial risk of death, extreme physical pain, protracted obvious disfigurement or protracted loss or impairment of the function of a bodily member, organ or mental faculty.
- 11. "Student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes" means a student who, under the conditions set forth later in this policy, the district is deemed to have had knowledge was a student with a disability before the behavior that precipitated the disciplinary action.
- 12. "Suspension" means a suspension pursuant to §3214 of New York's Education Law.
- 13. "Weapon" means the same as the term "dangerous weapon" under 18 USC §930(g)(2) which includes a weapon, device, instrument, material or substance, animate or inanimate, that is used for, or is readily capable of causing death or serious bodily injury.
- "Weapon' also means a firearm as defined in 18 USC §921 for purposes of the Gun-Free Schools Act. It also means any other gun, BB gun, pistol, revolver, shotgun, rifle, machine gun, disguised gun, dagger, dirk, razor, stiletto, switchblade knife, gravity knife, brass knuckles, sling shot, metal knuckle knife, box cutters, cane sword, electronic dart gun, Kung Fu star, electronic stun gun, pepper spray or other noxious spray, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other device, instrument, material or substance that can cause physical injury or death when used to cause physical injury or death. Although not identified under the definition of weapons, the use or possession of any razor blades, box cutters, knives of any size, or any other instrument with any kind of blade is also prohibited, unless permission is specifically given by an administrator. Possession of any items such as these but not limited to these items are subject to disciplinary action.

### Authority of School Personnel to Suspend or Remove Students with Disabilities

The Board, District Superintendent, Superintendent of Schools or a Building Principal with authority to suspend students under the Education Law may order the placement of a student with a disability into an IAES, another setting or suspension for a period not to exceed five (5) consecutive school days.

The Superintendent may, directly or upon the recommendation of a designated hearing officer, order the placement of a student with a disability into an IAES, another setting or suspension for a period not to exceed ten (10) consecutive school days inclusive of any period in which the student has been suspended or removed for the same behavior pursuant to the above paragraph, if the Superintendent determines that the student's behavior warrants the suspension. The Superintendent also may order additional suspensions of not more than ten (10) consecutive school days in the same school year for separate incidents of misbehavior, as long as the suspensions do not constitute a disciplinary change of placement.

In addition, the Superintendent may order the placement of a student with a disability into an IAES, another setting or suspension for a period in excess of ten (10) consecutive school days if the manifestation team determines that the student's behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability. In such an instance, the Superintendent may discipline the student in the same manner and for the same duration as a non-disabled student.

Furthermore, the Superintendent may, directly or upon the recommendation of a designated hearing officer, order the placement of a student with a disability to an IAES to be determined by the committee on special education for a period of up to 45 school days if the student either:

- 1. Carries or possesses a weapon to or at school, on school premises or to a school function, or "Weapon' also means a firearm as defined in 18 USC §921 for purposes of the Gun-Free Schools Act. It also means any other gun, BB gun, pistol, revolver, shotgun, rifle, machine gun, disguised gun, dagger, dirk, razor, stiletto, switchblade knife, gravity knife, brass knuckles, sling shot, metal knuckle knife, box cutters, cane sword, electronic dart gun, Kung Fu star, electronic stun gun, pepper spray or other noxious spray, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other device, instrument, material or substance that can cause physical injury or death when used to cause physical injury or death. Although not identified under the definition of weapons, the use or possession of any razor blades, box cutters, knives of any size, or any other instrument with any kind of blade is also prohibited, unless permission is specifically given by an administrator. Possession of any items such as these but not limited to these items are subject to disciplinary action.
- 2. Knowingly possesses or uses illegal drugs or sells or solicits the sale of a controlled substance while at school, on school premises or at a school function under the district's jurisdiction, or
- 3. Has inflicted serious bodily injury upon another person while at school, on school premises or at a school function under the district's jurisdiction.

The Superintendent may order the placement of a student with a disability to an IAES under such circumstances, whether or not the student's behavior is a manifestation of the student's disability. However, the committee on special education will determine the IAES.

### Procedures for the Suspension or Removal of Students with Disabilities by School Personnel

- 1. In cases involving the suspension or removal of a student with a disability for a period of five (5) consecutive school days or less, the student's parents or persons in parental relation to the student will be notified of the suspension and given an opportunity for an informal conference in accordance with the same procedures that apply to such short term suspensions of non-disabled students.
- 2. The suspension of students with disabilities for a period in excess of five (5) school days will be subject to the same due process procedures applicable to non-disabled students, except that the student disciplinary hearing conducted by the Superintendent or a designated hearing officer will be bifurcated into a guilt phase and a penalty phase. Upon a finding of guilt, the Superintendent or the designated hearing officer will await notification of the determination by the manifestation team whether the student's behavior was a manifestation of their disability. The penalty phase of the hearing may proceed after receipt of that notification. If the manifestation team determined that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability, the student may be disciplined in the same manner as a non-disabled student, except that they will continue to receive services as set forth below. However, if the behavior was deemed a manifestation of the student's disability, the hearing will be dismissed, unless the behavior involved concerned weapons, illegal drugs or controlled substances, or the infliction of serious bodily injury, in which case the student may still be placed in an IAES.

### Limitation on Authority of School Personnel to Suspend or Remove Students with Disabilities

The imposition of a suspension or removal by authorized school personnel may not result in a disciplinary change of placement of a student with a disability that is based on a pattern of suspensions or removals as set forth above in the Definitions section of this policy, unless:

- 1. The manifestation team determines that the student's behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability, or
- 2. The student is removed to an IAES for behavior involving weapons, illegal drugs or controlled substances, or the infliction of serious bodily injury as set forth above.

School personnel will consider any unique circumstances on a case-by-case basis when determining whether a disciplinary change in placement is appropriate for a student with a disability who violates the district's code of conduct.

In addition, school personnel may not suspend or remove a student with a disability in excess of the amount of time that a non-disabled student would be suspended for the same behavior.

**Parental Notification of a Disciplinary Change of Placement:** The district will provide the parents of a student with a disability notice of any decision to make a removal that constitutes a disciplinary change of placement because of a violation of the student code of conduct. Such notice will be accompanied by a copy of the procedural safeguards notice.

**Authority of an Impartial Hearing Officer to Remove a Student with a Disability**: An impartial hearing officer may order the placement of a student with a disability to an IAES for up to 45 school days at a time if they determine that maintaining the current placement of the student is substantially likely to result in injury to the student or to others. This authority applies whether or not the student's behavior is a manifestation of the student's disability.

**Manifestation Determination Review:** A review of the relationship between a student's disability and the behavior subject to disciplinary action to determine if the conduct is a manifestation of the student's disability will be made by the manifestation team immediately, if possible, but in no case later than 10 school days after a decision is made by:

- 1. The Superintendent to change the placement of a student to an IAES;
- 2. An impartial hearing officer to place a student in an IAES; or
- 3. The Board, the Superintendent, or Building Principal to impose a suspension that constitutes a disciplinary change in placement.

The manifestation team must determine that the student's conduct was a manifestation of the student's disability if it concludes that the conduct in question was either:

- 1. Caused by or had a direct or substantial relationship to the student's disability, or
- 2. The direct result of the district's failure to implement the student's individualized education program.

The manifestation team must base its determination on a review all relevant information in the student's file including the student's individualized education program, any teacher observations, and any relevant information provided by the parents.

If the manifestation team determines that the student's conduct is a manifestation of the student's disability, the district will:

- 1. Have the committee on special education conduct a functional behavioral assessment of the student and implement a behavioral intervention plan, unless the district had already done so prior to the behavior that resulted in the disciplinary change of placement occurred. However, if the student already has a behavioral intervention plan, the CSE will review the plan and its implementation, and modify it as necessary to address the behavior.
- 2. Return the student to the placement from which they were removed, unless the change in placement was to an IAES for conduct involving weapons, illegal drugs or controlled substances or the infliction of serious bodily injury, or the parents and the district agree to a change in placement as part of the modification of the behavioral intervention plan.

If the manifestation team determines that the conduct in question was the direct result of the district's failure to implement the student's individualized education program, the district will take immediate steps to remedy those deficiencies.

### Services for Students with Disabilities during Periods of Suspension or Removal

Students with disabilities who are suspended or removed from their current educational setting in accordance with the provisions of this policy and applicable law and regulation will continue to receive services as follows:

- 1. During suspensions or removals of up to ten (10) school days in a school year that do not constitute a disciplinary change in placement, the district will provide alternative instruction to students with disabilities of compulsory attendance age on the same basis as non-disabled students. Students with disabilities who are not of compulsory attendance age will receive services during such periods of suspension or removal only to the same extent as nondisabled students of the same age would if similarly suspended.
- 2. During subsequent suspensions or removals of up to ten (10) school days that in the aggregate total more than ten (10) school days in a school year but do not constitute a disciplinary change in placement, the district will provide students with disabilities services necessary to enable them to continue to participate in the general education curriculum and to progress toward meeting the goals set out in their respective individualized education program. School personnel, in consultation with at least one of the student's teachers, will determine the extent to which services are needed to comply with this requirement. In addition, during such periods of suspension or removal the district will also provide students with disabilities services necessary for them to receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment, and behavioral intervention services and modifications designed to address the behavior violation so that it does not recur.
- 3. During suspensions or removals in excess of ten (10) school days in a school year that constitute a disciplinary change in placement, including placement in an IAES for behavior involving weapons, illegal drugs or controlled substances, or the infliction of serious bodily injury, the district will provide students with disabilities services necessary to enable them to continue to participate in the general curriculum, to progress toward meeting the goals set out in their respective individualized education program, and to receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment, and behavioral intervention services and modifications designed to address the behavior violation so it does not recur.



In such an instance, the committee on special education will determine the appropriate services to be provided.

### Students Presumed to Have a Disability for Discipline Purposes

The parent of a student who is facing disciplinary action but who was not identified as a student with a disability at the time of misbehaviors has the right to invoke any of the protections set forth in this policy in accordance with applicable law and regulations, if the district is deemed to have had knowledge that the student was a student with a disability before the behavior precipitating disciplinary action occurred and the student is therefore a student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes.

If it is claimed that the district had such knowledge, it will be the responsibility of the Superintendent, Building Principal or other authorized school official imposing the suspension or removal in question for determining whether the student is a student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes. The district will be deemed to have had such knowledge if:

- 1. The student's parent expressed concern in writing to supervisory or administrative personnel, or to a teacher of the student that the student is in need of special education. Such expression may be oral if the parent does not know how to write or has a disability that prevents a written statement; or
- 2. The student's parent has requested an evaluation of the student; or
- 3. A teacher of the student or other school personnel has expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the student, directly to the district's director of special education or other supervisory personnel.

Nonetheless, a student will not be considered a student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes if notwithstanding the district's receipt of information supporting a claim that it had knowledge the student has a disability,

- 1. The student's parent has not allowed an evaluation of the student; or
- 2. The student's parent has refused services; or
- 3. The District conducted an evaluation of the student and determined that the student is not a student with a disability. If there is no basis for knowledge that the student is a student with a disability prior to taking disciplinary measures against the student, the student may be subjected to the same disciplinary measures as any other non-disabled student who engaged in comparable behaviors. However, if the district receives a request for an individual evaluation while the student is subjected to a disciplinary removal, the district will conduct an expedited evaluation of the student in accordance with applicable law and regulations. Until the expedited evaluation is completed, the student will remain in the educational placement determined by the district which can include suspension.

### **Expedited Due Process Hearings**

The district will arrange for an expedited due process hearing upon receipt of or filing of a due process complaint notice for such a hearing by:

- 1. The district to obtain an order of an impartial hearing officer placing a student with a disability in an IAES where school personnel maintain that it is dangerous for the student to be in their current educational placement;
- 2. The district during the pendency of due process hearings where school personnel maintain that it is dangerous for the student to be in their current educational placement during such proceedings;
- 3. The student's parent regarding a determination that the student's behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability; or
- 4. The student's parent relating to any decision regarding placement, including but not limited to any decision to place the student in an IAES.

The district will arrange for, and an impartial hearing officer will conduct, an expedited due process hearing in accordance with the procedures established in Commissioner's regulations. Those procedures include but are not limited to convening a resolution meeting, and initiating and completing the hearing within the timelines specified in those regulations.

When an expedited due process hearing has been requested because of a disciplinary change in placement, a manifestation determination, or because the district believes that maintaining the student in the current placement is likely to result in injury to the student or others, the student will remain in the IAES pending the decision of the impartial hearing officer or until the expiration of the period of removal, whichever occurs first unless the student's parent and the district agree otherwise.

### Referral to Law Enforcement and Judicial Authorities

Consistent with its authority under applicable law and regulations, the district will report a crime committed by a student with a disability to appropriate law enforcement and judicial authorities. In such an instance, The Superintendent will ensure that copies of the special education and disciplinary records of the student are transmitted for consideration to the appropriate authorities to whom the crime is reported, to the extent that the transmission is permitted by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA).

### **Alternative Instruction**

Alternative Instruction should align with homebound instruction policy. Students who have been suspended from school will be provided with alternative instruction. Such instruction may be provided in the student's home or other location, including remotely, as determined by the district, balancing the best interests of the student, the safety of district personnel, and the district's resources. The district's homebound instructors may be utilized, if available. Such instruction is not subject to the requirements of state regulations for homebound instruction (8 NYCRR §100.22). However, students of compulsory education age must receive the same minimum hours of instruction required for homebound instruction. Any such instruction will be substantially equivalent to the instruction the student would have received in the regular education environment, to be determined by the district on a case by-case basis.

### **Student Searches and Interrogations**

The Board of Education is committed to ensuring an atmosphere on school property and at school functions that is safe and orderly. To achieve this kind of environment, any school official authorized to impose a disciplinary consequence on a student may question a student about an alleged violation of law or the district code of conduct. Students are not entitled to any sort of "Miranda"-type warning before being questioned by school officials, nor are school officials required to contact a student's parent(s) before questioning the student. However, school officials will tell all students why they are being questioned.

The Board authorizes the Superintendent of Schools, Building Principals, the school nurse and district security officials to conduct searches of students and their belongings, in most instances, with exceptions set forth in A, B and C, (below), if the authorized school official has reasonable suspicion to believe that the search will result in evidence that the student violated the law or the district code of conduct.

An authorized school official may conduct a search of a student's belongings that is minimally intrusive, such as touching the outside of a book bag, so long as the school official has a legitimate reason for the very limited search.

An authorized school official may search a student or the student's belongings based upon information received from a reliable informant. Individuals, other than the district employees, will be considered reliable informants if they have previously supplied information that was accurate and verified, or they make an admission against their own interest, or they provide the same information that is received independently from other sources, or they appear to be credible and the information they are communicating relates to an immediate threat to safety. District employees will be considered reliable informants unless they are known to have previously supplied information that they knew was not accurate.

Before searching a student or the student's belongings, the authorized school official should attempt to get the student to admit that they possess physical evidence that they violated the law or the district code, or get the student to voluntarily consent to the search. Searches will be limited to the extent outlined below to locate the evidence sought.

Whenever practicable, searches will be conducted in the privacy of administrative offices. All searches will be conducted by an administrator or designee and an adult witness, and students will be present when their possessions are being searched.

### A. Student Lockers, Desks and other School Storage Places

The rules in this code of conduct regarding searches of students and their belongings do not apply to student lockers, desks and other school storage places. Students have no reasonable expectation of privacy with respect to these places and school officials retain complete control over them. This means that student lockers, desks and other school storage places may be subject to search at any time by school officials, without prior notice to students and without their consent.

B. Personal Searches A strip search is a search that requires a student to remove any or all of their clothing, other than an outer coat or jacket. The Board of Education prohibits strip searches to be conducted. An authorized school official may conduct a personal search and require a student to remove their outer coat or jacket, should there be reasonable cause to believe the student is concealing evidence of a violation of law or the district code of conduct.

### C. Documentation of Searches

The authorized school official conducting the search is responsible for promptly recording the following information about each search:

- 1. Name, age and grade of student searched.
- 2. Reasons for the search.
- 3. Name of any informant(s).
- 4. Purpose of search (that is, what item(s) were being sought).
- 5. Type and scope of search.
- 6. Person conducting search and their title and position.
- 7. Witnesses, to the search.
- 8. Time and location of search
- 9. Results of search (that is, what items(s) were found).
- 10. Disposition of items found.
- 11. Time, manner and results of parental/guardian notification.

The Principal or the Principal's designee will be responsible for the custody, control and disposition of any illegal or dangerous item taken from a student. The Principal or designee must clearly label each item taken from the student and retain control of the item(s), until the item is turned over to the police. The Principal or designee is responsible for personally delivering dangerous or illegal items to police authorities.

D. Police Involvement in Searches and Interrogations of Students

District officials are committed to cooperating with police officials and other law enforcement authorities to maintain a safe school environment. Police officials, however, have limited authority to interview or search students in schools or at school functions, or to use school facilities in connection with police work. Police officials may enter school property or a school function to question or search a student or to conduct a formal investigation involving students only if they have:

- 1. A search or an arrest warrant; or
- 2. Probable cause to believe a crime has been committed on school property or at a school function.
- 3. Been invited by school officials.

Before police officials are permitted to question or search any student, the Principal or designee must first try to notify the student's parent/guardian to give the parent the opportunity to be present during the police questioning or search. If the student's parent/guardian cannot be contacted prior to the police questioning or search, the questioning or search will not be conducted. The Principal or designee will also be present during any police questioning or search of a student on school property or at a school function.



Students who are questioned by police officials on school property or at a school function will be afforded the same rights they have outside the school. This means:

- 1. They must be informed of their legal rights.
- 2. They may remain silent if they so desire.
- 3. They may request the presence of an attorney.

### E. Treatment of Cell Phones

Teachers and administrators are authorized to confiscate student cell phones that are being used in violation of the code of conduct and/or Policy 5315 Electronic Devices. Teachers and administrators are permitted to look at the screen of the cell phone and can request the student's cooperation to search the cell phone further. Without a student's permission, teachers and administrators should not undertake a more extensive search until conferring with the Superintendent or school attorney for guidance.

### **Corporal Punishment**

Corporal punishment is any act of physical force upon a student for the purpose of punishing that student. Corporal punishment of any student by any district employee is strictly forbidden.

Corporal punishment does not include the use of physical restraint to protect the student, another student, teacher or any other person from physical injury, when alternative procedures and methods not involving the use of physical restraint cannot reasonably be employed to achieve these purposes.

Physical restraint will not be used to prevent property damage, except in situations where there is imminent danger of serious physical harm to the student or others, and the student has not responded to positive, proactive intervention strategies.

The authorized use of timeout and physical restraint is addressed in policy 4321.12.(we do not have policy 4321.12-R)

The district will file all complaints about the use of corporal punishment with the Commissioner of Education in accordance with Commissioner's regulations.

### Dissemination and Review

### A. Dissemination of Code of Conduct

The Board will work to ensure that the community is aware of this code of conduct by:

- 1. Providing copies of an age-appropriate, written in plain language, summary of the code to all students at an assembly to be held at the beginning of each school year.
- 2. Providing a plain language summary to all parent(s) at the beginning of the school year, and thereafter on request.
- 3. Posting the complete code of conduct on the district's website.
- 4. Providing all current teachers and other staff members with a copy of the code and a copy of any amendments to the code as soon as practicable after adoption.
- 5. Providing all new employees with a copy of the current code of conduct when they are first hired.
- Making copies of the complete code available for review by students, parent(s) and other community members. T

The Board will sponsor an in-service education program for all district staff members to ensure the effective implementation of the code of conduct and other training to contribute to its success as needed. The Superintendent may solicit the recommendations of the district staff, particularly teachers and administrators, regarding in-service programs pertaining to the management and discipline of students. On-going professional development will be included in the district's professional development plan, as needed.

### **B.** Review of Code of Conduct

The Board will review this code of conduct every year and update it as necessary. In conducting the review, the Board will consider how effective the code's provisions have been and whether the code has been applied fairly and consistently.

Before adopting any revisions to the code, the Board will hold at least one public hearing at which school personnel, parent(s), students and any other interested party may participate.

The code of conduct and any amendments to it will be filed with the Commissioner of Education, in a manner prescribed by the Commissioner, no later than 30 days after adoption.



# Appendix A: Glossary of Terms

For purposes of the Code of Conduct, the following definitions apply.

- **"Behavior"** is the way in which one acts or conducts oneself, especially towards others. It is expected that students, staff, and visitors will conduct themselves in such a way that is in line with this Code of Conduct.
- "**Disruptive student**' means an elementary or secondary student under the age of 21 who is substantially disruptive of the educational process or substantially interferes with the teacher's authority over the classroom.
- **"Gender"** means actual or perceived sex and includes a person's gender identity or expression.
- "Gender expression" is the manner in which a person represents or expresses gender to others, often through behavior, clothing, hairstyle, activities, voice or mannerisms.
- **"Gender identity"** is one's self-conception as being male or female, as distinguished from actual biological sex or sex assigned at birth.
- "Parent" means parent, guardian or person in parental relation to a student.
- "Protective hairstyles" includes, but is not limited to, such hairstyles as braids, locks, and twists.
- **"Race"** includes traits historically associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles.
- "Relationships" are the way in which two or more people regard and behave toward each other.
- "Respect" is an act of treating everyone in the school community with dignity. This is demonstrated by: treating others with kindness and care, being polite and using manners, expressing thoughts in opinions in ways that are polite and courteous, using a polite tone of voice and body language, listening to others who are speaking to you, keeping one's hands to one's self and not violating others' personal space.
- **"Responsibility"** is an obligation to behave in accordance with social norms and being held accountable for one's actions.
- "Restorative Practices" Restorative practices originate from common practices that reflect our shared humanity. Used proactively, they build a vibrant culture. Restorative practices use the foundations of relationships and interconnectedness to repair harm and reestablish harmony. Restorative practices can be used as both a prevention and intervention measure. Restorative practices can help schools build relationships and empower community members to take responsibility for the well-being or others, prevent or deal with conflict before it escalates, build resiliency, address underlying factors that lead youth to engage in inappropriate behavior, increase the skills of those who have harmed others so that the conduct does not recur and provide wrongdoers with the opportunity to be accountable to those they have harmed and enable them to repair the harm to the extent possible. When used as an intervention measure, taking a restorative approach to discipline changes the fundamental questions that are asked when a behavioral incident occurs. Instead of asking who is to blame and how those engaged in the misbehavior will be punished, a

restorative approach asks the following key questions:

- -What happened?
- -What were you thinking of at the time?
- -What have you thought about since?
- -Who has been affected by what you have done? In what way?
- -What do you think you need to do to make things right? -
- **'School property'** means in or within any building, structure, athletic playing field, playground, parking lot or land contained within the real property boundary line of a public elementary or secondary school, or in or on a school bus, as defined in Vehicle and Traffic Law §142.
- **'School function'** means any school-sponsored extra-curricular event or activity.
- **'Sex'** means the physical, biological, chromosomal, genetic and anotomical make up of a body
- **"Sexual orientation**" means actual or perceived heterosexuality, homosexuality or bisexuality. An individual's sexual orientation is independent of their gender identity.
- **'Violent student**' means a student under the age of 21 who:
  - 1. Commits an act of violence upon a school employee.
  - 2. Commits, while on school property or at a school function, an act of violence upon another student or any other person lawfully on school property or at the school function.
  - 3. Possess, while on school property or at a school function, a weapon
  - 4. Displays, while on school property or at a school function, what appears to be a weapon.
  - 5. Threatens, while on school property or at a school function, to use a weapon.
  - 6. Knowingly and intentionally damages or destroys the personal property of any school employee or any person lawfully on school property or at a school function.
  - 7. Knowingly and intentionally damages or destroys school district property.

'Weapon' means the same as the term "dangerous weapon" under 18 USC §930(g)(2) which includes a weapon, device, instrument, material or substance, animate or inanimate that is used for, or is readily capable of causing death or serious bodily injury. 'Weapon' means a firearm as defined in 18 USC §921 for purposes of the Gun-Free Schools Act. It also means any other gun, BB gun, pistol, revolver, shotgun, rifle, machine gun, disguised gun, dagger, dirk, razor, stiletto, switchblade knife, gravity knife, brass knuckles, sling shot, metal knuckle knife, cane sword, electronic dart gun, Kung Fu star, electronic stun gun, pepper spray or other noxious spray, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other device, instrument, material or substance that can cause physical injury or death when used to cause physical injury or death.

Although not identified under the definition of weapons, the use or possession of any razor blades, box cutters, knives of any size, or any other instrument with any kind of blade is also prohibited, unless permission is specifically given by an administrator. Possession of any items such as these but not limited to these items are subject to disciplinary action.

# Appendix B: Student Bullying and Harassment Complaint Form

The purpose of this form is to inform the district of an incident or series of incidents of bullying or harassment, so we can investigate and take appropriate steps.

The district prohibits bullying and harassment of students on the basis of actual or perceived race, color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sex, sexual orientation, and gender identity or gender expression including traits historically associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles such as but not limited to braids, locks, and twists.

If the student feels unsafe at school, fill out this form, and we urge you to speak directly with the Building Principal or Assistant Principal/ DASA Coordinator or Designees soon as possible so we can address your concerns.

Student Name:	Student ID:	Grade:	
School:	Contact information:		
1. List the name(s) of the individual(s) accused of bullying and/or h		**	
2. Describe the incident(s). Please include when and where it happed documents or evidence.			
3. I believe the harassment is based on my (check all that apply):  race ethnic group  sexual orientation weight  national origin disability  Race (including traits historically associated with race, incomparison to braids, locks, and twists),		color religion gender identity or expression air texture and protective hairstyles such as but not limited	
<ul><li>4. Is the harassment continuing? Yes No</li><li>5. Please list the name (if known) of anyone who witnessed the incident</li></ul>	dent or may have informatio	n related to your complaint	
The following question is optional, but may help the district's invest  6. Have you previously complained about or provided information the district? Yes No  If yes, when and to whom did you complain or provide information	(verbal or written) about bull	lying, harassment or discrimination or related incidents to	
7. If you have retained legal counsel and would like us to work with	them, please provide their c	contact information.	
I certify that all statements on this form are accurate and true to the	e best of my knowledge.		
Name	Relati	ionship to student	
Signature	Date_		
Preferred contact method (please circle one): phone, email, mail, in Please attach any supporting documentation (i.e., copies of emails, Return this form to: The Building Principal or Assistant Principal/	notes, photos, etc.).	nee.	

Note on confidentiality:

In order to investigate the complaint, the district will only disclose the content of the complaint to those persons who have a need to know.

This form will not be shown to the accused student(s)/ staff.